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Nottingham Planning Board – February 4, 2009- APPROVED & AMMENDED

NOTTINGHAM PLANNING BOARD
February 4, 2008

PUBLIC SESSION
APPROVED & AMMENDED
Type of Meeting:
Scheduled 
Method of Notification: 
Posted at the Nottingham Municipal Building & Nottingham Post Office

Meeting Location:
Nottingham Municipal Building

Members Present: 
Mr. Dave Smith; Chair, Mr. Peter Gylfphe; Vice Chair, Mr. Scott Canney, Robert “Buzz” Davies; Alternate Member, Ms. Cheryl Smith; Alternate Member
Members Absent: 
Ms. Sue Mooney, Mr. Bill Netishen; Selectmen’s Representative, Bob Davidson, Ms. Traci Chauvey; Alternate Member
Others Present: 
Mrs. Lisa Sears; Land Use Clerk, Tobin Farwell; Farwell Engineering, Jesse Medeiros, Victor Follansbee, Jr., Alan Laskey, Jr., Nelson Smith, Bill Dear, Phil Debunk, John Stiess, Douglas Elwell
Mr. Smith called the meeting to order at approximately 7:05 pm. Mr. Davies was seated for the vacant seat. Cheryl Smith was seated for Sue Mooney.
Chair Smith read the first case.
Case # P09-02- SIT: Medeiros, Jesse – 407 Stage Road – Map 16 Lot 36 – Application for a site plan review (acceptance, compliance review, and final approval) for an auto repair shop out of an existing 2 bay garage; including storage of landscaping equipment at this location.

The Board reviewed the plans. Mr. Farwell, Farwell Engineering Services, reviewed the plans for the two bay garage with the Board noting that they had received a Special Exception to operate a commercial business even though they did not have the frontage on Rte. 4. (ZBA meeting of Dec 30, 2008)

Mr. Farwell noting that they propose to pitch the storm water immediately away from the wetlands; according to NH Department of Environmental Sciences (DES) Best Management Practices. He also noted that owner will be installing a 1000 gallon, DES registered holding tank/drainage system in the floor of the garage, even though it is not required. 
He also noted that they will be requesting a waiver to regulation that requires that the parking lot be paved, they propose gravel instead. They feel it is more environmentally sensitive to use gravel instead of pavement. The gravel will slow the flow of the storm water. The also noted the vegetative treatment swale will help with the storm water run off as well. 
Mr. Farwell mentioned the concern that members of the ZBA had with any vehicle that may be towed onto the property. He explained that they researched this issue and found that it is the responsibility of the tow truck operator to get any leaks under control before the vehicle can be towed. If there was still an issue upon arrival the car could be brought inside the garage and any further leaks would go into the holding tank. He noted that this would not be a bulk of his work: it would be more in the line of oil changes, tires, State inspections, etc.
Mr. Farwell explained they are planning to flare out the driveway in order to improve the turns coming in and out of driveway (site distances). He also noted that they had reviewed site distances from the intersection of Rte 152. He noted they have greater than the required 200’. He estimated that they have at least 250’.  Mr. Farwell noted the owner and the contractor that will install the holding tank are present tonight if the Board had any questions.

Ms. Smith asked about the swale and storm water flow. Mr. Farwell explained that rather than sending it directly into the wet lands, that they changed it to take a longer path. He explained the pitch will be away from the immediate wetlands. 

Ms. Smith asked the Board if there were any setbacks to wetlands for parking spaces (it was later determined that there are none.) She had concern that the flow into the stream which flows into the protected river. Discussion was on the number of parking spaces and or the position of the spaces that would best protect the wetlands. The discussion was on the kind of landscaping equipment and storage. It was noted that it was well maintained equipment and if any leaks he would be better prepared then most and he could put the equipment in the garage. The cost and benefit of installing a swale was briefly discussed but it was also noted the trees that would need to be cut down in order to build one. It was noted the existing woods was a natural buffer.
Mr. Medeiros noted that he would not be storing any large amounts of gas or oil and any amount he does would be stored inside so that any potential leaks would go into the holding tank.

Mr. Davies asked about the bridge/wetland crossing the North River and what it was adequate to handle. Mr. Farwell noted it was not adequate for H20 loading but it was adequate for what was currently in use; fuel trucks. It is not a bridge it is an elliptical culvert. Mr. Davies noted that it has washed out during the recent flooding.

Mr. Gylfphe asked if this was the owner’s primary residence. Mr. Farwell noted that it is and Mr. Medeiros was currently living there. Discussion was on the wood frame structure and sprinklers, storage of oil and waste. Mr. Medeiros confirmed that the only waste product that would be stored outside would be used tires and they would only stay there until there were enough of them for the recycle company to come and get them. The Board also discussed other fire safety issues that may not be required but would may help with his insurance rates. 

Mr. Medeiros noted that all of those issues are being dealt with through his insurance agent. He also discussed the process he is going to use, per DES in regards to the maintenance of the holding tank. He also noted his only future plans where to possible extending the concrete pad in front of the garage; to limit the dirt and gravel enter the holding tank. He explained that he would like a third bay someday but didn’t think it was possible with all the surrounding wetlands. Mr. Medeiros also noted that he has not plans to do any body work or painting.

Mrs. Sears left the meeting briefly to make a copy of the DES holding tank spec sheet for the file. Ms. Smith continued her concern for the storm water to the wetlands and North River. Flood waters levels were also briefly discussed.

Mr. Medeiros discussed that there were no plans for a sink in the garage, there was a small office space and bathroom above it. He also noted he has made no final plans for heating.


Mr. Gylfphe suggested that he would have to register with the DES as a hazardous waster generator. It was noted later that the company he hires to recycle will handle that paper work.
Chair Smith called for abutters and public input. There was none. It was noted the cover sheet/plans states that the property is not in the 100 year flood zone. 

Mr. Farwell noted it was there intent to record the first two sheets of the plan. He will add lines for the board members to sign on both sheets, and revise the parking area; sliding it over slightly away from the wetlands more. The kind of gravel used to avoid erosion, was also discussed. 

Mr. Daves asked if the Nottingham Fire Department has seen this plan. Mr. Farwell noted that they had not. It was later determined that Fire Department review wasn’t needed.
Chair Smith left the meeting to get the map with the Aquifer District. It was later determined that this property was not in the Aquifer District.

Mr. Medeiros noted that he was in contact with the Building Inspector and as far as he knows, the Building Inspector hasn’t any issues with the project. Mr. Canney noted that this project was under the square footage that requires review of the Fire Department. Mr. Medeiros noted that he will be eliminating the door that gives access to his home and may be required by his insurance company to install a fire wall. Dry hydrants were also briefly discussed; but concluded that it may have too much impact vs. benefits.
The Board reviewed the Section G.2 on page 18 of the Site Plan Review that requires that the parking be paved. Mr. Farwell submitted the waiver request. Chair Smith read the waiver request.
MOTION by Mr. Canney to accept the waiver request for not using pavement in the parking area.
SECOND by Ms. Smith
VOTE 5-Aye. 0- Opposed 0- Abstained MOTION PASSED 

MOTION by Mr. Gylfphe to accept this application for Site Plan Review as written.
SECOND by Mr. Canney
VOTE 5-Aye. 0- Opposed 0- Abstained MOTION PASSED 
Chair Smith reviewed what was needed for the next meeting. Mrs. Sears noted that there will be additional fees for recording of the plans, as well. The Board requested that this case to be continued on February 18, 2009. Mr. Farwell agreed. Mr. Medeiros and Mr. Farwell thanked the Board.
Concept Review for “Butch” Smith 
Mr. Smith wanted to get input from the Board on how to handle his subdivision approval by the ZBA that granted him a one year deadline. He reviewed some sketches with the Board, similar to what he had shown the ZBA. Mr. Smith received his exception for reduced frontage from the ZBA on April 22, 2008. He noted that due to weather conditions he could not complete it right now. 

Chair Smith read some of the ZBA meeting minutes from his case. It was concluded that he must start the process of subdivision by applying to the Planning Board before his April deadline. Mr. Smith was told not to set the markers now, because those could changes during the Planning Board process. Mr. Smith noted he has done extensive work on the property turning it into pasture land but still had significant dirt piles that he want to clear before (topical) submitting plans with those on them. 

Ms. Smith cautioned Mr. Smith when he does the grading of the piles to be careful of the wetlands. Mr. Smith noted that the wetlands have been noted on the property and the Town and the State have been out there and there are currently no outstanding wetland issues. He also noted he had intended the lots for family members but was not sure that would work out that way. The Board briefly reviewed his sketches again. Members of the public also viewed the sketches. 
Mr. Smith was advised that this was a concept review and none of this is binding. Ms. Smith urged Mr. Smith to get this in. Mrs. Sears noted that she can show him the regulations that he needs to file the application should he not use a surveyor as a representative. 
An abutter asked when are the abutters required to be notified. Mrs. Sears explained that this was just a concept review and nothing said was binding, Mr. Smith doesn’t have an application before the Board. She noted, per RSA, when he submits his application abutters must me notified by certified mail and public notice. The same abutter asked about setbacks for fences and trees on the property line. 

Chair Smith noted that fences are not considered structures and the only requirement they are set so that the fence owner can be maintained from the owners side but there were not any set regulations for fence placement. He noted the property owners can take down trees on the property line but suggested that neighbors should probably discuss it.
Review of Previous Minutes

January 14, 2009

Line 2 incorrect date in headline: should be January 14, 2009 not Dec 9th
Line 38 planes should be plans
Line 39 delete the semicolon after set
Line 47 change then to than
Line 61 delete “he believes may do based on what” and insert “fire” before chief.

Line 67 add s to Sear, and change semicolon to comma.

Line 93 delete a before home and add an s on home, delete on and add s on well.

Line 100 insert “for signatures” after lines
Line 119 put quotes on buildable area and lot envelope
Line 132 delete “for”

Line 140 delete the second “driveway a”

Lone 142 put caps on “dwelling unit requirements and setbacks”

Line 148 delete the y in they
Line 165 Teres should be Therese
MOTION by Mr. Gylfphe to approve the minutes of January 14th as amended.
SECOND by Mr. Canney
VOTE 5-Aye. 0- Opposed 0- Abstained MOTION PASSED 

January 21, 2009
Line 41 add a period after Association
Line 105 correct spelling of emphasize

Line 106 change be to by
Line 113 change less than to fewer than
Line 115 put a comma after concerned

Line 119 change bare to bear
Line 130 insert hyphen in “to do”

Line 132 insert hyphen in “to do”
MOTION by Mr. Gylfphe to approve the minutes of January 21h as amended.
SECOND by Mr. Canney
VOTE 5-Aye. 0- Opposed 0- Abstained MOTION PASSED 
Mrs. Sears gave the Board an update on the Witham lot line adjustment. The Board advised Mrs. Sears to contact LGC or Attorney Teague for advice tomorrow. 

MOTION by Mr. Gylfphe to adjourn.
SECOND by Ms. Mooney
VOTE 5-Aye. 0- Opposed 0- Abstained MOTION PASSED 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Lisa L. Sears

Land Use Clerk

These minutes are subject to approval at a regularly scheduled Planning Board meeting at which time the above minutes are corrected or accepted.
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